


Dear friends: 
 
There is no better investment we can make than providing our children with access                           
to supportive, loving environments, full of learning opportunities, from an early age.                       
Since the beginning of my administration, we have laid a strong foundation by                         
offering more high-quality Pre-K seats than ever before. And while we are                       
incredibly proud of our progress toward fulfilling our commitment of ensuring that                       
every 4-year-old in Boston has access to high-quality pre-kindergarten, we are                     
getting ready to answer a new question: what more can we do? 

In 2019, we added an optional survey to the annual citywide census related to early                             
education and care. We wanted to better understand how families access and                       
experience care for their children ages five and under. This report summarizes the                         
results of the survey pilot and provides insights into questions that many                       
stakeholders have been trying to answer for a number of years, such as: How are                             
families arranging for the care of their young children? What kinds of challenges are                           
they facing in the process? How can the City of Boston make it better? Better                             
understanding this information will help us create thoughtful policy that works for                       
all, and ensure that City services are accessible to everyone.  

By supporting the care of our youngest residents, we promote brain growth that                         
occurs in the first three years of life. This sets the stage for long-term academic,                             
financial, and social-emotional gains. We also enhance a key sector of our economic                         
ecosystem, the early childhood workforce, which enables the rest of our workers to                         
participate in the labor force and boosts our economy. In this way, we encourage a                             
healthy and prosperous future for all of Boston. 

It is our hope that the analysis presented here sparks conversations and helps all of                             
us find ways to contribute to solutions. In the Mayor’s Office, we have started to do                               
so by developing and launching the Childcare Entrepreneur Fund Pilot. The pilot will                         
provide financial and business development support to family childcare providers,                   
helping them grow or sustain their businesses and opening up more childcare seats                         
in our neighborhoods. Together, policymakers, early education professionals,               
parents, families, employers, and academia can call attention to the collective                     
challenge of ensuring Boston’s working parents and our youngest learners thrive. In                       
Boston, we never shy away from a challenge. Let’s face this one head on. 

 
Sincerely,  

 
Martin J. Walsh 
Mayor of Boston 
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1. OVERVIEW 
I. EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

Care work is the backbone of our economy. It makes all other types of work possible 
and is one of the critical workforce issues in our city and across the country. Much of 
this work, including childcare, is also predominantly done by women. In Boston, women 
make up 92% of the childcare workforce . And women who have access to affordable 1

childcare participate in the labor force at higher rates than those who do not .  2

Stakeholders across the sector have identified a critical need for more and better data 
to inform action. Cities need to be at the forefront of addressing this challenge. This 
report focuses on childcare arrangements and challenges facing families in Boston, one 
of the biggest gaps in knowledge we identified. We will be focusing on information 
related to our specific area of inquiry - experiences and challenges Boston residents 
have in providing care for their children ages five and under.  

Key findings: 

● The cost of childcare is the top concern for families in our sample, regardless 
of which neighborhood they live in.  

● Women in our sample reported childcare as a challenge to 
entering/re-entering the workforce.  

○ Almost a third of the parents/guardians who stay home to care for their 
children said they needed/wanted to work. These parents are 
disproportionately women--91% of those who reported their gender, 
were female. 

● Families in our sample reported more childcare challenges associated with 0-2 
year olds than 3-5 year olds. ​This makes parents with infant children potentially 
more vulnerable to being left out of the workforce. 

Although we cannot say that our results are representative of the entire Boston 
population, this survey is an important step towards better understanding childcare in 
the city. It gives us data that has never been collected before and sets a foundation the 
City and its partners can build on.  

“Child care costs more than I am paid, so I work part time from home 
(mother).” 

- South End Resident 

 

 

1U.S. Census Bureau, 2012-2016 ​American Community Survey, Public Use Microdata Sample (PUMS), ​BPDA Research 
Division Analysis. 
2NBER, ​Universal Childcare, Maternal Labor Supply, and Family Wellbeing​, 2005. 
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II. BACKGROUND 

Massachusetts is the second most expensive state for childcare in the U.S., with 
center-based infant care costing an average of $20,913 per year . To put it in 3

perspective, this cost outpaces UMASS Boston tuition for residents . Childcare for four 4

year olds in the state is nearly as expensive, with an average annual cost of $15,095 for 
private, center-based care .  5

The result is that families are forced to make difficult choices or put together unstable 
childcare arrangements that make it difficult to fulfill work or family obligations. For 
women in particular, this often limits participation in the workforce .  6

Although much is known nationally about the state of childcare, particularly around its 
costs, substantial market and neighborhood-level data regarding childcare in Boston is 
sparse. Last February, the Mayor’s Office of Women’s Advancement and the Economic 
Mobility Lab partnered to insert an optional, anonymous survey into the annual citywide 
resident census. For the first time in Boston’s history, we will be able to better 
understand families’ specific childcare arrangements and the challenges they face in 
accessing/affording care within the city.  

“Childcare is shockingly expensive- forget saving for college- I wish 
someone had told me to save for daycare.” 

- Charlestown Resident 

   

3 Economic Policy Institute. ​The Cost of childcare in Massachusetts.​ 2019. 
4 UMASS Boston, ​Admissions and Financial Aid​, 2019 
5 Economic Policy Institute. ​The Cost of childcare in Massachusetts.​ 2019. 
6 Child Care Aware of America. ​The US and the High Cost of Child Care. ​2018​. 
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2. SURVEY RESULTS 
The City of Boston launched the Language, Disability, and Childcare survey in February 
2019, which was distributed to all Boston residents via direct mail, with an online 
version also available in multiple languages. Over 29,000 people responded to the 
survey. Our findings are based on the 2,616 respondents who answered a childcare 
question and had a child between the ages of zero and five.  The American Community 
Survey estimates that there are roughly 28,000 families in Boston with children 0-5, 
making the Childcare Survey response rate approximately 9%. 

“Even with the voucher it's too difficult to pay. Almost half of my 
monthly income goes towards daycare...” 

 - Roslindale Resident 

I. OUR FINDINGS 

86% of respondents within our sample listed “Not Affordable” as a childcare 
challenge​. This validates national survey data that indicate that cost is a major barrier to 
accessing early childhood education . These findings also mirror results from a 2015 7

Washington Post poll wherein 74% of respondents reported that the cost of paid 
childcare was either very or somewhat expensive . 8

45% of respondents within our sample said childcare was either too far or too 
difficult to find.  ​This supports the findings of preliminary research conducted by the 
Boston Opportunity Agenda, which indicates that in most neighborhoods, potential 
demand is outpacing supply. This gap means that several neighborhoods have fewer 
childcare options, especially for children 0-2 years .  9

Children 0-2 within our sample have more childcare challenges than children 3-5. 
57% of all the challenges reported were associated with children between the ages of 
0-2.  Affordability seems to be a greater issue for families with children 0-2 (see figure 1) 
and they reported lower levels of access to financial support; only 3.8% of families in our 
sample were using a childcare voucher and only a third of them were for 0-2 year olds.  
 

 
 

 

 

7 Corcoran, L., and Steinley, K. (2019). Early Childhood Program Participation, From the National Household 
Education Surveys Program of 2016 (NCES 2017-101.REV), National Center for Education Statistics, Institute of 
Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education. Washington, DC. Retrieved 9/20/19 from 
http://nces.ed.gov/pubsearch. 
8 Washington Post Child Care Poll. July 2015.  
9 Boston Opportunity Agenda. Report to be released in December 2019. 
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Figure 1.  

 

Children 0-2 within our sample have a higher percentage of informal childcare 
arrangements ​(see figure 2). In Boston, 59% of 0-2 year olds who reported a childcare 
arrangement are not using any type of formal care, as compared to 39% of 3-5 year olds. 
Parent/guardian care is the most frequently used care type among 0-2 year olds: 33% 
of children 0-2 are cared for by a parent/guardian compared to 22% of children 3-5; 
62% of all children in parent/guardian care and 64% of all children in 
neighbor/friend/family care are 0-2 years old.  

Figure 2. 
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Women in our sample reported childcare as a challenge to entering/re-entering the 
workforce. ​Parent/guardian care was the second-most selected childcare arrangement 
with 30% of respondents using it in some capacity.​ ​Additionally,​ ​26% of parents who 
care for their children selected “wants/needs to work” as a childcare challenge and 58% 
selected “not affordable.”  

In our sample, 15% of children 0 to 2 and 11% of children 3 to 5 had a parent who was out 
of the workforce but wished to re-enter it (see figure 1). Of the parents/guardians who 
reported their gender, 91% were women and 9% were men.  

 

“I feel unable to get a better job because I need the flexibility to leave 
work to pick my kids before 5pm. Please help working parents.”  

- Roslindale Resident 

“There isn’t enough affordable infant care. I’m having another baby 
and considering ending my employment.” 

 - Roslindale Resident   
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3. METHODOLOGY 
I. THE SURVEY 

The survey was available both online and in paper format. The paper version was sent 
through direct mail to all Boston households as an insert within the larger annual City of 
Boston Resident Census. The print version was offered in English and Spanish. The 
online version was available on the City’s website in English, Spanish, traditional 
Chinese, Cape Verdean Creole, Haitian Creole, Portuguese, and Vietnamese​. 

The City’s efforts to reach Boston residents took shape in a variety of ways including via 
social media posts and flyer distribution in seven languages, press outreach, email and 
newsletters, and working with community partners to encourage many residents to 
respond.  

   ​Figure 3.  
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Figure 4.  

Figure 5.  
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“I have not been able to work for one year because they have been 
on a voucher waitlist for a year or longer.” 

 - South End Resident 

Respondents were asked to fill out where they lived and the dates of birth for members 
of the household. The first section asked for the birth dates of up to five members of the 
household, and a separate section asked for the birth dates of up to five children living 
in the home. Respondents were also asked whether or not each child in the home 
received a childcare voucher.  Childcare arrangement(s) were collected for each child in 
the home that was between the ages of 0-5 (e.g. center-based care, nanny or babysitter, 
parent or guardian, etc.). Challenges for each child were also collected (e.g. not 
affordable, difficult to find, parent/guardian wants/needs to work, etc.).  The survey 
was structured so that children could be assigned more than one type of care and more 
than one challenge. Lastly, an open response section collected qualitative data about 
family’s arrangements and the struggles that they face when navigating the childcare 
industry in Boston. 

II. OUR SAMPLE 

The Language, Disability and Childcare Survey was distributed to all Boston residents 
and collected 29,522 responses across Boston neighborhoods. Our sample - 
respondents with children between the ages of 0-5 who answered a childcare question 
- consisted of 2,616 families and 3,336 children. The American Community Survey 
estimates that there are roughly 28,000 families in Boston with children 0-5, making the 
Childcare Survey response rate approximately 9%.   

The average age of respondents was 34 years old and families had, on average, one child 
between the ages of 0-5. Children were divided into two age groups: 0-2 year olds and 
3-5 year olds. Children between the ages of 0-2 comprised 52% of the sample, while 3-5 
years olds comprised the remaining 48%. The main reason for dividing the data by age 
is that the cost for caring for 0-2 year olds is significantly higher than for 3-5 year olds 
because of the difference in state-mandated teacher-to-child ratios. 

The highest response rates to the survey are in the neighborhoods of the North End and 
the South Boston waterfront, where more than 30% of households with children under 
5 submitted a response (See Table 1). In contrast, we observed the lowest response rates 
in Roxbury and Mattapan, both at 2%.  

The two neighborhoods with the largest numbers of respondents were Jamaica Plain 
(13%) and Dorchester (12%). This is not surprising given those neighborhoods have a 
large population of children 0-5 (see table 1). Roxbury, Mattapan, Hyde Park, and East 
Boston also have high percentages of children 0-5 in the Boston population, but had 
lower percentages of respondents to the survey.  
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“Childcare is a disaster even for the ‘middle class’. It's 
unsustainable. We have no savings, no credit and all my friends are 
in the same situation.” 

 - East Boston Resident 

Table 1. 
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Table 2. 

 

III. LIMITATIONS 

The survey largely accomplished its goal of answering broad questions about 
families’ childcare choices and challenges. Space and resource limitations restricted our 
ability to ask the amount and kinds of questions that we would have liked to include. We 
have resolved a number of these challenges and expect to ask more and more specific 
questions in the 2020 edition of the Survey.  
 
The main limitation of the findings is that the sample was not representative of the 
Boston population. In comparing the percent of children 0-5 in our sample to the 
greater Boston population, Jamaica Plain, Charlestown, Roslindale, and the South End 
were the most over sampled neighborhoods, while Dorchester and Roxbury were the 
most under sampled.  13% of children in our sample came from Jamaica Plain, 8% came 
from Roslindale, and 9% came from Charlestown and the South End.  In the Boston 
population, 7% of children live in Jamaica Plain and 5% live in Roslindale, Charlestown, 
and the South End. Additionally, 12% of children in our sample came from Dorchester 
and 2% came from Roxbury compared to 23% and 10% in the Boston population, 
respectively .  10

 

 

10 U.S. Census Bureau, 2013-2017 American Community Survey, BPDA Research Division Analysis​. 
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The survey also did not specifically ask where each family receives their primary 
childcare, making us unable to understand differences in the childcare market by 
location. As a result, our analysis did not focus on neighborhood-level data or draw any 
conclusions that generalized about the Boston population.  

 

“The cost of care is astronomical and even if I had unlimited funds, 
I still can’t get a spot in a daycare nearby!”  

- South Boston Resident 
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4. CONTINUING OUR WORK 
I. NEXT STEPS 

This data collection effort is a critical early step and part of a multi-stakeholder 
collaboration to address a sector in crisis. Over the next year, we will focus on the 
following immediate next steps: 

Continue listening to Boston families 

We will launch an updated Childcare Census insert in 2020 and continue to collect this 
data yearly. This will allow us to better understand progress over time and inform action 
to address one of the biggest issues keeping families from upward economic mobility. 

Improve data collection techniques 
Improving the survey design is a key focus area for MOWA and the Economic Mobility 
Lab. Using additional resources assigned to this initiative, we will be able to collect more 
and more specific data in the 2020 edition of the Survey and beyond. This will allow us 
to ask new questions to expand our knowledge of this critical issue and design solutions 
suited to the particular needs of Boston families.  

Open Data 

The data collected for this report will become part of a series of open datasets that will 
allow researchers, advocates, and residents to track the state of early childhood in the 
city. Many types of stakeholders converge in the field of early childhood. Open datasets 
help stakeholders develop a common understanding from which to create the most 
impactful strategies and solutions. The City is participating as a partner in this effort led 
by the Boston Opportunity Agenda and will contribute this data to this initiative. 

Action 

While we work to collect better data, we understand the need to act immediately. Based 
on previous research, the City developed and launched a pilot to support family 
childcare entrepreneurs. Our goal is to reverse the trend of family childcare closings in 
order to maintain the supply of available childcare seats for families. If the pilot proves 
successful, the City will expand it in the coming years and look for ways to bring this 
solution to scale. 
 

“I understand this is not just a Boston problem...but Boston can and 
should take the lead on this critical issue.”  

- South End Resident 
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5. APPENDIX 
I. TABLES 

 

 

 

*some tables may not add up to 100% due to respondents being able to select more than one arrangement/challenge type. 
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